MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Wednesday-Thursday
May 30-31, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Wednesday and Thursday, May 30-31, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Dr. Charlene M. Dukes; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

Dr. Root introduced and welcomed a new Board member, Dr. Charlene M. Dukes. He noted that while Dr. Dukes is currently Vice President for Student Services at Prince George’s Community College, she will assume the presidency of the College on July 1, 2007.  He also introduced the following individuals, who will begin serving on the Board effective July 1, 2007: Mr. Blair Ewing, Dr. Mary Kay Finan, Mr. Renford Freemantle (student member), and Ms. Rosa M. Garcia. Board Members and meeting attendees welcomed and applauded the appointees.

Dr. Root also announced that the State Superintendent has been awarded the President’s Medal from Loyola College. Dr. Grasmick said that she is honored to receive the award.
CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12)

Approval of Minutes of April 24-25, 2007 

Approval of Minutes of Executive Session of May 17, 2007

Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for April, 2007
Approval of COMAR 13A.02.07.03 & 12A.05.04.07

Dr. Grasmick introduced Elizabeth Kelley newly appointed Director of Child Care for the Department. She noted that Ms. Kelley has extensive experience with the child care provider community as well as the Department of Human Resources. The Board congratulated and welcomed Ms. Kelley.

INTERAGENCY COMMITTEE ON SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION STATUS REPORT
The Superintendent introduced Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, Interagency Committee on School Construction (IAC). She noted that Dr. Lever is a highly qualified architect who has done an excellent job as Executive Director of this important entity. She explained that the IAC offices are housed at the MSDE and is a collaborative program with several other State agencies. She noted that school facilities are critical to providing high quality education to the students in Maryland.
Dr. Lever explained that since its inception, the Public School Construction Program (PSCP) has provided approximately $5 billion in funding to assist local education agencies with the construction of public school facilities. He said the IAC was established in 1971 to administer the PSCP and includes the State Superintendent of School (Chair), the Secretary of the Department of General Services, the Secretary of the Maryland Department of Planning, and two members of the public appointed by the Speaker of the House and the President of the Senate all of which report to the Board of Public Works. He said the PSCP administers four funding programs:
1. Capital Improvement Program

2. The Aging Schools Program

3. The Qualified Zone Academy Bond Program

4. The Recycled Tire Grant Program

Dr. Lever said that the FY 2008 Capital Budget is the largest to date, $401.8 million. He explained that because the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) has the largest number of aged school buildings in the State, leaders in BCPSS have been required since 2001 to meet quarterly with the IAC and submit reports on a 45-day schedule describing progress in the areas of school maintenance, school closings, environmental health programs, emergency preparedness and staff plans since 2001. 
Dr. Lever said that the Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) program will have a large impact on at least eight jurisdictions in the State and noted the difficulty in predicting what the needs will be once BRAC is fully implemented. 

He explained that planning approval for projects by school systems are implemented one to two years prior to funding approval. He reported that good maintenance by well trained custodial workers is essential to maintain quality school buildings and noted that even older schools can be excellent facilities if the custodial staff is diligent and well trained. 
In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Lever said that the High School Assessments (HSA) have required the majority of high schools in Maryland to revamp their science laboratories, computer hardware and software and the overall design of classrooms. In response to a second question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Lever described the changes in high school design that have taken place in recent years,  such as more space requirements, more windows, and significant changes in career and technology equipment as well as esthetic improvements. He also said that special education programs require special learning tools to assist students in preparing for the HSAs.
Dr. Lever reported on the percentage of matching funds provided by local school systems. In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Lever said that there has not been a significant increase in requests from school systems for middle schools and that high schools dominate in funding requests because of the high cost of high schools. Dr. Grasmick said that a Task Force appointed to investigate middle schools in Maryland will most likely recommend additional requests to the IAC for middle school renovations.
In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Lever said that charter schools are eligible for capital funding and must meet the same requirements as any other public school in Maryland. 

The Board thanked Dr. Lever for his informative presentation.

Mr. Butta left the meeting.

UPDATE ON PURCHASE OF CARE ISSUES
The Superintendent reminded Board Members that last month’s meeting included a discussion on developments in resolving the computer and management problems associated with the Child Care Subsidy Program, recently transferred to MSDE from the Department of Human Resources. She introduced Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, to provide an update on the issue. Dr. Grasmick noted that the resolution of the difficulties associated with this transfer could not have been done without the diligence and hard work of the accounting department staff. She introduced the staff and thanked them. 
Dr. Grafwallner also introduced the Child Care Subsidy Office staff and noted their hard work and the long hours required to resolve the problems. He reported on the actions taken in the following three impact areas:

1. Computer problems regarding the newly implemented Child Care Automated Tracking System (CCATS);

2. The management of invoicing and payments to child care providers; and

3. Communication with providers and other interested parties regarding the crisis in child care payments

He explained that a Provider Helpline call center at the Department was established which fielded approximately 960 calls since early April 2007. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grafwallner said that there is a concern that several child care providers might no longer offer child care services to families who are eligible for the child care subsidy. He discussed the strategies being implemented to address this issue. He explained that his office will be conducting regional “round table discussions” with child care providers in the summer and fall of 2007 to glean feedback and suggestions from the providers.
Dr. Grasmick explained that health care benefits are now being provided to child care providers, a very important benefit to these individuals.
Dr. Root expressed the Board’s appreciation to Dr. Grafwallner and asked him to forward the Board’s thanks and appreciation to his staff.

COMAR 13A.12.01.05A (2) GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATES
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification & Accreditation, to discuss an amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.05A(2) General Requirements for Professional Certificates initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB).
Dr. Smeallie explained that the purpose of this amendment is to allow individuals seeking professional certification to obtain an initial certificate without presenting six credits earned within the past five years. He said that there were no comments received during the publication period of this proposed change initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board.
In response to a question by Dr. Root, Dr. Smeallie said that people who leave the teaching profession for a number of years will still be required to earn the six credits. Dr. Root noted that a Task Force appointed by the K-16 Leadership Council to investigate the impediments to recruiting teachers will be looking at this issue. 

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.05A(2) General Requirements for Professional Certificates. (In Favor – 11)

COMAR 13A.12.01.06D EXTENDED STANDARD PROFESSIONAL II CERTIFICATE
Dr. Smeallie explained that the proposed change to COMAR 13A.12.01.06D addressed issues of alignment of the Extended Standard Professional II Certificate (SPC) with the original intent of regulatory changes adopted in January, 2003. He explained that the existing requirements create an inadvertent extension of time for educators who have been issued five-year SPCs and who have failed to meet the course work requirements for the Advanced Professional Certificate (APC) which, in practice, has been ten years. He said that no comments were received during the publication period for this proposed change initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board.
Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the change to COMAR 13A.12.01.06D Extended Standard Professional II Certificate. (In Favor – 11)

COMAR 13A.12.02.03 CERTIFICATION IN EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION and COMAR 13A.12.02.19 ENGLISH FOR SPEAKERS OF OTHER LANGUAGES
Dr. Smeallie explained that the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.12.02.03 Certification In Early Childhood Education and COMAR 13A.12.02.19 English for Speakers of Other Languages would bring the experience requirement of these two areas into alignment with the experience requirement of other certification areas in COMAR 13A.12.02. He said that no comments were received during the publication period of these proposed changes initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board.
Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the amendments to COMAR 13A.12.02.03 Certification In Early Childhood Education and COMAR 13A.12.02.19 English for Speakers of Other Languages. (In Favor – 11)

MARYLAND ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT COUNCILS YEAR END REPORT
Dr. Grasmick introduced Kim O’Kane, Specialist, Student Leadership and Outreach Programs, Division of Student, Family and School Support, and Aditi Srivastav, President of the Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC) to provide highlights of this year’s accomplishments of the MASC.

Ms. O’Kane thanked the Board and Superintendent for the opportunity to work with the MASC and announced that she will be returning to teach in the classroom. The Board and Superintendent thanked her for her excellent work.

Ms. Srivastav said “this year has been amazing.” She reported that MASC members became lobbyists during the 2007 legislative session and that two students provided testimony before the General Assembly. Ms. Srivastav reported that she chaired a conference sponsored by the National Association of Student Councils and noted that the MASC raised more than $49,000 for the Leukemia Lymphoma Society this year. She announced the names of the new MASC officers for 2007-2008 who were elected at the recent MASC Convention:     



Madiba Dennie, President (Saint Mary's County Public Schools)
Katlyn Zimmer, 1st Vice President (Washington County Public Schools)
David Murray, Treasurer (Prince George's County Public Schools)
Malcolm Peacock, 2nd Vice President (Baltimore County Public Schools)
Ms. Srivastav thanked the Board and staff for their support of the MASC.

Mr. Frazee thanked Ms. O’Kane and Ms. Srivastav and recognized former MASC President Brady Walker who was in attendance.

In response to a question by Dr. Grasmick, Ms. Srivastav said that she is planning to attend the University of Southern California after graduation.

Dr. Root thanked Ms. O’Kane and Ms. Srivastav. He said that the Board has enjoyed Ms. Srivastav’s enthusiastic work.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Wednesday, May 30, 2007, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present except Mr. Butta.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools; Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board; and, Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen. Also in attendance were the following individuals who will become members of the Board on July 1, 2007: Mr. Blair Ewing, Dr. Mary Kay Finan, Ms. Rosa Garcia, and Mr. Renford Freemantle.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:30 p.m.


There was one appeal for oral argument reviewed in executive session:



Barbara Brock v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners’ - employee termination


The Board authorized the issuance of seven opinions.  

· 
Kelly C. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry  

· 
Andalem M. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry.

Joyce N. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education - homeless student status

· 
Parents Organizational Group of the Dr. Roland N. Patterson Sr. Academy v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners - school closure 

· 
Johanna S. v. Howard County Board of Education - removal from Pre-k

· 
Robert W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 

· 
Robert W. and Mary Jane B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - denial of entry into the Gifted and Talented program

Liz Kameen updated the Board on matters in litigation concerning Montgomery County Public School System; Talbot County Public School System; and a federal court case, McFadden v. Dr. Grasmick.


Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on personnel items concerning Baltimore City Public Schools.


At 1:15 P.M. Mr. Ewing, Dr. Finan, Ms. Garcia and Mr. Freemantle left the meeting. 


Liz Kameen provided legal advice on the matter of the removal of Nathaniel Thomas, Prince George’s County Board member.


At 1:45 P.M. President Root requested that all staff with the exception of Dr. Grasmick and Mr. South exit the meeting room.


The Board then met with Dr. Grasmick and Mr. South to discuss the results of their Performance Reviews.


The executive session ended at 2:00 p.m.

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:10 p.m. Dr. Dukes was absent. 
LEGAL ARGUMENTS
The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeal:
Barbara Brock v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners
HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS – INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPORT
Dr. Grasmick explained that in February the Board directed that the HSA would be a standing item on the Board’s monthly agenda through 2008. She noted that Dr. Kevin Maxwell, Superintendent of Anne Arundel County Public Schools (AACPS) and Dr. Carl Roberts, Superintendent, Cecil County Public Schools (CCPS), will provide an overview of the efforts underway in their school systems to ensure that students are prepared to successfully complete this graduation requirement. She thanked Dr. Maxwell for providing the excellent art work on display in the newly-renovated street-level window space of the State Education Building.
Dr. Maxwell introduced his staff: Lynn Whittington, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Services; Beverly Pish, Executive Director Accountability, Assessment and Research; George Arlotto, Director of High Schools; and, Greg Pilewski, Director of Curriculum. He explained that the strategic plan for the AACPS focuses on four goals: academic achievement, safe and supportive learning environments, workforce quality, and community engagement. He provided materials reflecting HSA results for the 2004 – 2006 school years and shared the AACPS plan for increasing student achievement on HSAs. He discussed prevention strategies such as the alignment of curriculum to the Voluntary State Curriculum and the High School Core Learning Goals; daily unit and benchmark assessments; vertical articulation; and, co-teaching for special education and English language learners. Dr. Maxwell discussed the interventions for students who pass the courses but subsequently fail the state assessment. Dr. Maxwell outlined the next steps to be taken and said that AACPS is committed to increasing the rigor of the instructional programs.

Dr. Roberts introduced Dr. Carolyn Tiegland, Associate Superintendent for Education Services, CCPS. Dr. Roberts said that of the 16,500 students enrolled in the CCPS there will never be a student who will fail because of the HSA. He said the Central Office has a School Improvement Plan as well as School Improvement Plans in each individual school in the county. 

Dr. Tiegland discussed the strategies for improving academic performance such as curriculum alignment, ongoing professional development, tracking student progress, intervention opportunities and appropriate assistance models. She explained that nine-period days in all high schools allows for all interventions to be provided during the school day. She discussed the impact of special education student inclusion and the challenges it creates. Dr. Tiegland said that requiring special education students to pass the HSA is a very positive step.
Dr. Grasmick said that she is excited about what is happening in these and other schools in the State. 

Dr. Roberts noted that there is a high turnover rate for special education and math teachers and that many stakeholders do not understand the importance of staff development for teachers. He said, “Ongoing training is a critical part of quality instruction.”

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Roberts said that currently approximately 20 percent of students do not graduate. Dr. Maxwell said that the graduation rate in AACPS is slightly higher than 20 percent but that recently there has been an increase in that rate. 
In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Tiegland said that CCPS has a professional development model and comprehensive plan for all principals and administrators to assure good leadership in the schools. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Maxwell said that there had been an agreement to eliminate the achievement gap in AACPS but that total elimination will not occur. He said the shift is now underway to set targets for narrowing the achievement gap in schools. He noted that one school in Anne Arundel County is currently in corrective action. He said that AACPS is very devoted to narrowing the achievement gap in all schools. 

In response to questions by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Roberts said that using test scores to determine remediation has great potential but that it is too early in the process for this to occur now. Dr. Maxwell said that test scores allow schools to re-align what they are teaching. He said that a new program in the secondary schools is providing feedback to teachers on how each child is doing in their classroom. Dr. Tiegland said that there is an enormous amount of data available in CCPS but that the challenge is to teach people how to use the data in an effective manner. 
Dr. Allen noted the importance of parental involvement and counseling for parents. Dr. Maxwell said that they are working with parents and providing training for day care providers. Dr. Roberts said that CCPS has contracted with the Department of Social Services (DSS) to provide social workers in each of several schools on a full-time basis. He said that having DSS staff in the classroom provides immediate results. Dr. Maxwell said that he has contacted and is working with various religious leaders to request after school services and supervision for students. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and said “The HSA is creating change in your schools. Your optimism is contagious.”

PUBLIC COMMENT
Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments.  Dr.Jerome Dancis commented on the HSAs and teacher certification and Ms. Zandra Brown commented on the Maryland State mathematics curriculum.
2006 MARYLAND NAACP EDUCATION REPORT CARD AND FOUR-YEAR COMPARATIVE STUDY
Dr. Grasmick introduced Natalie Woodson, Chair, Education Committee, Maryland State Conference, The National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) and Jenkins Odoms, Jr. President, Maryland State Conference, NAACP, to provide remarks on the 2006 Maryland NAACP Education Report Card.

Ms. Woodson introduced members of the NAACP who were present at the meeting. She said that this is the 8th annual report card provided by the NAACP and that there has been a gradual improvement over the years among African-American students. She said that there is still a long way to go toward improvement for students of color and that, while the NAACP appreciates the master planning process which holds schools accountable, they cannot accept the mediocre standing of African-American students in Maryland. She said that the NAACP is very much committed to high academic standards and educational excellence. Ms. Woodson noted that, overall, Maryland is doing a great job educating its students and that the achievement gap is narrowing. She did note, however, that there has not be a reduction in the achievement gap in grade 5 reading and grade 8 mathematics.
Ms. Woodson discussed the report card which, in addition to grade scores, covers attendance, suspensions and dropout rates. She said that “the suspension rate is deplorable across the State” but that dropout rates are not quite as dismal. She brought the Board’s attention to twenty recommendations submitted by the NAACP which includes providing a world class curriculum, such as the one provided to gifted and talented students, for all students.
Dr. Queral posed a challenge to Ms. Woodson to urge the NAACP to help increase test scores among African-American students in Maryland by supporting actions of the State Board in restructuring failing schools. Ms. Woodson said that her organization has been working “behind the scenes.” Regarding restructuring of schools, Ms. Woodson expressed her organization’s belief that certain school systems are criticized and that others are not. Mr. Butta expressed his disappointment in the NAACP for their non-support of the Board’s actions this past year regarding restructuring of several Baltimore City schools. Ms. Woodson said that the Baltimore City branch of the NAACP was not pleased with the manner in which the restructuring was proposed. Ms. Cooper reiterated Mr. Butta’s comment. 

Mr. Tufaro expressed his disappointment in the NAACP for not publicly supporting the charter schools program. He said that polls show that African-Americans have been in favor of school choice. Ms. Woodson said that the NAACP generally sees charter schools as eroding the effectiveness of public education although the organization has not taken a firm stand on the issue thus far. She expressed appreciation for the fact that charter schools are considered public schools. Dr. Allen stated that other states have found charter schools to be very beneficial and effective.

Mr. Frazee praised the NAACP for setting high standards for academic performance and thanked Ms. Woodson and Mr. Odoms for their report to the Board.

Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters and commended them on the work that they have done in the interest of public education. Dr. Root said that regarding last year’s restructuring situation, the State Board did not act voluntarily but was bound by law for its actions. He complimented the NAACP for supporting higher standards for public education.

Dr. Queral and Mr. Disney  left the meeting.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(iii) and § 10-508(a)(7) of the State Government Article and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Frazee and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board Education met in closed session on Wednesday, May 30, 2007 in the Board Room to deliberate and decide Brock v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  The following Board members were in attendance:  Dr. Root, Mr. Brooks, Dr. Allen, Mr. Butta, Ms. Cooper, Mr. Frazee and Dr. Pizzigati.  Also in attendance were Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board; and  Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen.  Mr. Freemantle also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 5:00 p.m. and ended at 5:10 p.m...

RECONVENE
The Board reconvened at 9:30 a.m. on Thursday, May 31, 2007. Dr. Dukes and Mr. Goodall were absent.
BCPSS CHERRY HILL LEARNING ZONE PROPOSAL
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family, and School Support; and,  Maria Lamb, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, Division of Student, Family, and School Support and reminded the Board of its action taken at its April meeting approving the concept of a university, school system, and community partnership for the BCPSS Cherry Hill Learning Zone. She said that Ms. Chafin and Ms. Lamb will provide an update on the events since that discussion. 
Ms. Chafin reported that the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners approved the BCPSS Professional Service Agreement between the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners and Towson University which is attached to the Board’s materials. She said that since three of the schools are currently under restructuring, the Board is being asked to approve the University Partnership as the alternative governance for Arundel Elementary/Middle School, Cherry Hill Elementary/Middle School and Dr. Carter G. Woodson Elementary/Middle School with the caveat that the State Board be presented with annual updates beginning in October 2008 for the duration of the Partnership. 
Ms. Lamb invited Dr. Raymond Lorion, Dean of Education, Towson University; Dr. Jeff Grotsky, Managing Partner, Towson University; and Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, CEO, BCPSS, to come forward to the testimony table to answer any questions that the Board has regarding the Partnership.
Mr. Butta suggested that the State Board should be noted in the language in the Agreement since three of the schools are in corrective action and come under the purview of the State Board. Ms. Chafin said that Ms. Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Officer for BCPSS, who was unable to attend this meeting, has assured her that the MSDE staff will be evaluating the programs. Mr. Butta requested that the State Board be not only notified of any changes to the Agreement but that the Board maintains authority to approve or disapprove the changes. In response to Mr. Butta’s concerns, Ms. Kameen stated that, while the Board is not a signatory to the Agreement, it should be notified of any changes to the Agreement. Dr. Root referred this issue to Ms. Kameen and Dr. Grasmick to resolve.

In response to a concern by Mr. Tufaro about the omission of stated goals and objectives of the Partnership in the Agreement, Ms. Chafin said that the mission statement and goals of the Partnership were provided at last month’s meeting. Dr. Grasmick invited Dr. Lorion, Dr. Grotsky and Dr. Boston to address Mr. Tufaro’s concerns. 
Dr. Boston explained that the materials were provided prior to this meeting but that they will see that the Board receives additional copies of the material. She explained that her staff met with the Baltimore Teachers Union (BTU) as well as parent groups who were all in favor of the Partnership. 

Dr. Grotsky said that the staff at Towson University has a very thorough and precise plan to turn the schools around. He discussed briefly the funding and staffing of the schools stating that the goal is simple: “All schools will make AYP by 2010.”

Dr. Lorion said that the evaluation to be conducted by staff at Vanderbilt University will be funded by an Abel Foundation Grant. 

Dr. Pizzigati said “I am very excited about the collective vision of the partners both financially and otherwise.” 

In response to Mr. Tufaro’s concerns about the goals of the Partnership and funding allocations for the schools involved in the Partnership, Dr. Boston said that the Agreement can be amended to link the proposal, mission and goals of the Partnership. Dr. Boston agreed to provide Mr. Tufaro with the funding figures which are based on the usual school funding formula. 
Dr. Lorion explained that Towson University’s College of Business and Economics will provide a careful analysis of funding of the project and assured the Board that all evaluations will be provided to the Board. In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Lorion said that all of the schools will be professional development schools.

The Board thanked the presenters for their informative presentation.
Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the University Partnership as the alternative governance for Arundel Elementary/Middle School, Cherry Hill Elementary/Middle School and Dr. Carter G. Woodson Elementary/Middle School with the caveat that it be presented with annual updates beginning in October 2008 for the duration of the Partnership. (In Favor – 10)
PUBLIC RESIDENTIAL EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SCHOOL
Dr. Grasmick introduced Eric Adler , Co-Founder and Managing Director, SEED Foundation; Carol Beck, Director of New School Development for Maryland, SEED Foundation; and, Patrick Crain, Director, Office of School Innovations, MSDE, and asked them to provide an overview of the steps taken in response to Maryland law which authorizes the MSDE to contract with a qualified operator to establish a Public Residential Boarding Education Program School. She explained that the law requires approval by the Board of Public Works of the vendor selected to operate the school. She said the Board of Public Works will be meeting on July 11, 2007 and asked that the State Board approve the recommendation that the SEED Foundation be selected as the vendor to operate a Residential Boarding Education Program School.
Mr. Adler explained that there are currently 325 students in grades seven through twelve who would be attending the school. He said that the premise for the program will be to provide at-risk students a rigorous college preparatory program by allowing them to live in a community of learners. He explained that a pilot program was conducted in Washington, D.C. and that Maryland will be the first State to provide this opportunity to at-risk students. He explained that “we are about wrapping support services around students.”

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick explained that once the Board of Public Works approves the vendor, a governing board will be appointed by the Governor with a continuing linkage with the Department and the State Board. She said that the Board will receive regular updates on results achieved by the school and progress made by students enrolled at the school.
In response to questions by Dr. Allen, Mr. Adler said that students who can’t go home on weekends would be paired up with friends for the weekend or housed at the school and supervised by live-in staff. Mr. Adler said that the students are provided an orientation upon arrival at the school and that staff are trained to deal with issues related to the diversity among students.   Mr. Adler indicated that transportation is a difficult challenge which the Foundation is working to resolve. He reported that the school faculty will receive equivalent, if not more than, the salary and benefits of that received by staff of the public schools.
Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, the Board approved the SEED Foundation as the vendor to operate a Residential Boarding Education Program School. Mr. Disney neither participated in the discussion nor voted on the matter. (In Favor – 9)
TEACHERS OF THE YEAR RECOGNITION

Dr. Grasmick reported that the twenty four local 2007-2008 Teachers of the Year who will represent their school systems in the State and national Teacher of the Year competitions later this year are present to be introduced to and recognized by the State Board. She described the rigorous process used to choose the finalists and noted that the culmination of this program will be held on October 5th at Martin’s West in Baltimore County where the new Maryland Teacher of the Year will be announced. She said that last year’s Maryland Teacher of the Year, Kimberly Oliver, was also selected as the National Teacher of the Year. Dr. Grasmick introduced the corporate sponsors who provide financial incentives and special opportunities for the finalists. The Board thanked the sponsors, many of whom have been involved in the program since its inception. She introduced Dr. Darla Strouse, Executive Director, Corporate and Foundation Partnership Development, to introduce the finalists.
Dr. Strouse thanked the program coordinators, Dr. Grasmick, the local superintendents of schools and her team mates for their hard work and support of this exciting program. Dr. Strouse introduced each finalist who received a State Board Citation and portfolio from the State Superintendent and State Board President. A list of the names of the 2007-2008 local Maryland Teachers of the Year is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

Dr. Root congratulated all of the Teachers on behalf of the State Board and said “this is a very happy occasion. You are going to have a good year. I know how difficult it is to be a teacher today. Thank you for what you do each and every day and how you do it.”
Dr. Grasmick said “it is really a privilege to be in my position to bask in the reflected glory. This is about representing all of the teachers in Maryland. We value you more than we can say. We are very, very proud of you.”

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions which all affirmed the local boards’ decisions:
07-22 Kelly C. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – early kindergarten entry
07-23 Andalem M. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – early kindergarten entry
07-24 Joyce N. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education  -- student transfer

07-25 Parents Organizational Group of the Dr. Roland N. Patterson Sr. Academy v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – school closure

07-26 Johanna S. v. Howard County Board of Education – student transfer

07-27 Robert W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer

07-28 Robert W. and Mary Jane B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of entry into GT program

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Order:

 07-03
J. H. v. Baltimore County Board of Education (dismissed the case)

Mr. South announced that there will be an event honoring outgoing Board Members following Tuesday’s State Board meeting in June. With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 11:50 a.m. (In favor – 10)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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